
PLS 101 - Lecture 32

Okay.  Weíre all ready to go?  All right.  We have a lot of interesting 
material to talk about today and this is the kind of thing ó you know, Iím 
sort of saving the best for last.  In my view, some of the material weíre 
gonna be covering this week is, I think, some of the most interesting stuff.  
And the frustrating thing about it, we could probably spend a whole month on 
some of this material but you canít do that.  So you gotta just take what you 
can and go from there.

So weíre gonna be basically talking this week on Chapters 12 and 13, civil 
liberties and the struggle for equal rights.  And weíre gonna, first of all, 
discuss the whole idea about civil rights.  And really what weíre gonna be 
doing is weíre gonna be talking about the first 10 Amendments to the Bill of 
Rights.  Weíre actually gonna be looking at how the courts have interpreted 
the Bill of Rights.  Since weíve been talking about the Supreme Court and how 
the Supreme Court operates, now is a very good segue to talk about some of the 
decisions that they make and that theyíve dealt with.

Now, let me just start out by saying this and that is, among the very 
political freedoms that are essential to having a free government, a 
democracy, are those types of freedoms that James Madison called rights of 
conscience.  And things like, for example, freedom of religion, freedom of 
assembly, to get together, freedom of speech, freedom of the press ó these are 
basic freedoms of expression.  These are part of the First Amendment.  Having 
these basic freedoms is part of what being a free and democratic society is 
all about.  Just even the First Amendment to the Constitution.

But as you understand about freedoms, freedoms cannot always be absolute.  
Often individual freedoms and interests that we have may collide with the 
rights of society.  So our individual interests colliding with societal 
interests.  And when this happens, oftentimes the Supreme Court will step in 
and draw lines between whatís permissible restrictions on your freedom and 
whatís not permissible restrictions on your freedom.  So what I want to do now 
is look at some of these freedoms of expression and see how the Supreme Court 
has sort of defined these boundaries of these freedoms.

So the first thing I want to do is look first at freedom of religion.  
Now, if we go to the First Amendment ó and I know you all know this First 
Amendment here ó the First Amendment states, quote, ìCongress shall make no 
law respecting an establishment of religion or prohibiting the free exercise 
thereof.î  So here we see two important principles or clauses that are in the 
First Amendment.  Thereís the establishment clause and free exercise clause.  
Let me read this again: ìCongress shall make no law respecting an 
establishment of religion or prohibiting the free exercise thereof.î

The establishment clause essentially talks about the separation of church 
and state.  Thatís what that really gets at.  Like England which had the 
Anglican Church, it basically says Congress shall not create a national 
religion.  And then, of course, the other is the free exercise clause and that 
basically guarantees that individuals may worship as they please.

Now, these two basic clauses in the First Amendment, you would think that 
they would be pretty simple.  But these two clauses in the First Amendment 
raise many difficult questions.  Let me just give you a few of these.  For 
example, does the First Amendment forbid the establishment of a national 
church but allow the states, each of the individual states, to sponsor 
particular religions?  Or ó watch this ó when a state provides aid to a 
religious school ó if it provides aid to a religious school, does that 



constitute establishment of religion?  Or are only certain forms of aid, such 
as paying teachersí salaries ó can that be a violation of this establishment 
clause? 

What about the whole idea of vouchers?  You know, thatís a pretty popular 
thing right now and the Supreme Court has made some very important decisions 
on vouchers within the last few years such as in Cleveland.  You know, 
allowing for vouchers to take place so that you as a parent can actually take 
your ó take this voucher and use it to help pay for your childís education in 
a private religious school.  And does that potentially violate that?

 And then also, not only that but what about certain religious beliefs?  
While religious beliefs may be protected, what about certain religious 
practices such as the use of poisonous snakes during a religious service?  
And, by the way, the Supreme Court has upheld laws forbidding the use of 
poisonous snakes in religious ceremonies but yet today there are some groups 
that actually use poisonous snakes in their service as a test of faith.

So weíre gonna look at these two issues in depth: separation of church and 
state and freedom of religious exercise.

And I want to, first of all, just to show you all the different ways in 
which the establishment clause happens.  This is a t-shirt.  This is a t-shirt 
that basically if you were at one time working for the City Government of 
Republic, you would be wearing this shirt maybe.  And this is the sign of 
Republic.  Now, there was never a Supreme Court case based upon this but there 
was a lot of controversy dealing with the establishment clause.  Anybody know 
what that controversy ó anybody from Republic?  Yeah, this fish here, right?  
Okay.  Some people suggested that just the mere fact that the City of Republic 
had this little fish here, which is a symbol of Christianity, on their emblem, 
they were violating the establishment clause of the Constitution.  Do you know 
what Republic did with that?  They basically left it blank.

I talked to the City Manager ó heís a former student of mine in the Master 
of Public Administration program ó his name is Dean Thompson.  I said, ìDean, 
you know ó I mean, if you guys ó you know, you had that on there.  Why did you 
have it on there?î  He said, ìWe really wanted to kind of convey the idea that 
we are a religious community.î  And they thought about different solutions.  
When people were concerned about showing too much favoritism to Christianity, 
they said, ìWell, maybe what we ought to do is just put a church, a church 
steeple, or something like that.î  Which mightíve been a nice compromise.  But 
what they did in a way as a sign of protest essentially is just keep it blank.  
Today you will not be able to get this shirt.  I should put it on E-Bay.  You 
cannot get this shirt because now the emblem ó they leave that part blank 
there.  But again, just to show you the different kinds of issues among many 
of them that talk about this whole idea about the establishment clause.  I 
just wanted to share that one with you.  Again, Iíll take the highest bidder 
if anybodyís interested.  Iím just teasing here.

So anyway, letís talk a little bit about this establishment clause.  
Madison and Jefferson believed that the establishment clause suggested a high 
wall of separation between church and state.  According to this high wall 
perspective, government and religion are like oil and water.  They do not mix.  
According to this particular perspective, there should be no government 
support of religion in any way, shape, or form.  According to that view.  Now, 
historically the Supreme Court has tended to side with that wall of separation 
position but not always consistently.  And weíre gonna talk about some court 
cases that deal with this.  So let me give you a few here. 

There were three court cases ó in fact, if youíre ever in a church 



service, if you ever hear a preacher say ó Iíve heard a preacher say this in a 
church sermon.  ìBack in the early 1960s the Supreme Court threw God out of 
the classroom and since then our society has gone to Hell in a handbasket.î  
You may have heard something like that before.  What he or she would be 
referring to would basically be these three cases right here: Engle v. Vitale 
in 1962, Abbington School District v. Shimp in 1963, Murray v. Curlette also 
in 1963.  The Murray -- the guy there was the son of a very famous atheist, 
Madeleine Murray OíHair, and this was ó she was very much involved and she was 
concerned about the fact that her son was basically being required to listen 
to daily Bible readings as part of the school curriculum.  And she took that 
to court and that went all the way to the Supreme Court.

Basically, these three different court cases are very famous because they 
dealt with this whole issue in some different ways.  Engle v. Vitale, for 
example, talked about the daily recital of a prayer.  Hereís how that prayer 
went, by the way.  It said, ìAlmighty God, we acknowledge our dependence upon 
Thee and we beg Thy blessings upon us, our parents, our teachers, and our 
country,î quote and unquote.  In that case ó again, itís sort of a 
nonsectarian prayer ó the Supreme Court found that the high wall of separation 
between church and state had been breeched by those activities.

In the Abbington case and the Murray case, they actually involved required 
Bible readings..  These were part of the school readings.  And in both cases, 
in fact, by an 8 to 1 decision, the Supreme Court ruled that these required 
readings in schools were unconstitutional because it constituted state 
sponsorship or government sponsorship of religion and thus breeching the wall 
of separation.  The court said, for example, that these were religious 
exercises that were required as part of the school curriculum.  They were held 
in state buildings and supervised by teachers paid for by the state.

Now, as you can imagine, there was a lot of opposition to these rulings.  
Both chambers of commerce ó sorry ó both chambers of Congress quickly moved to 
consider constitutional amendments that would overrule these decisions.  And, 
of course, we know about how hard it is to amend the Constitution, right?  In 
fact, in this case as well, neither the House nor the Senate was able to 
produce the two-thirds majority of votes necessary to send the proposed 
amendment to the states for ratification.  They couldnít muster even a bare 
majority.

Other court cases have dealt with some other kinds of related kinds of 
things.  For example, Lee v. Weisman in 1992.  I donít have this up here, but 
it said here that the courts said that prayers held during a high school 
graduation ceremony were unconstitutional.  So these rulings by the Supreme 
Court that favor a strict wall of separation have obviously generated a lot of 
controversy.  There have been numerous constitutional amendments introduced in 
Congress thatís designed to overturn them.  So far, all of these attempts have 
failed.  And interestingly, by about 1983, almost half of the states had 
enacted laws permitting voluntary moments of prayer or moments of silence in 
public schools.  

The thing I think is important here that I want you to understand is this.  
What the Supreme Court was really doing was actually not outlawing prayer or 
Bible readings, but actually state-sponsored ó itís called state sponsorship, 
government required things.  So, for example, if in my class I said, ìOkay.  
Weíre all gonna now read the Bible and youíve got to do it, and youíve got to 
learn passages from the Bible,î that violates that establishment clause.  Now, 
does that mean that you canít take a class over in Religious Studies that 
deals with the Old Testament?  Those are not required.  Those are voluntary, 



optional kinds of things so itís a little bit different thing.
Can students pray in school today?  Yes, they can, right?  What about, for 

example ó I know thereís, for example, ìSee you at the pole,î a rally around 
the flagpole that sometimes students will gather and pray.  Can they do that?  
Is that constitutional?  Okay.  Whatís the difference?  Why are they allowed 
to do that but weíre not allowed to do this?  Whatís the difference?  Student 
led, right?  Student run, right?  Can students have a club that reads the 
Bible after school as part of the extracurricular activities?  Absolutely.  So 
no one is gonna say ó does anybody ever pray before they take a test?  Can we 
stop you?  Can we stop you from doing that?  Is that violating the 
establishment clause?  I mean, the bottom line is the Supreme Court has not 
outlawed prayer in public schools but simply state sponsored prayer.  If you 
want to pray, no one is gonna tell you that you canít pray.  In fact, again, 
other cases have said that itís okay to have a Bible study on school grounds.  
Again, as long as the school itself is not sponsoring it.

So that in some respects reflects another type of viewpoint.  Weíve got 
the high wall of separation but thereís also another viewpoint, more of an 
acomodationistís kind of interpretation, and this interpretation says as 
follows.  The idea that states ó it basically says that we should construe the 
establishment clause in a very, very narrow sense.  All itís really saying 
here is that Congress should not set up a national religion.  So according to 
this acommodationistís view ó youíve got the high wall of separation view and 
youíve got the acommodationist view.  According to the acommodationist view, 
then, the establishment clause does not forbid state supported religion so 
long as all religions are treated equally.  Government is not forbidden to aid 
religion but for showing favoritism to just one group or the other.

And I hear, for example, like school boards wrestle with some of these 
issues.  You know, we have a Christmas play.  What do we have included in 
that, you know?  For example, my daughterís elementary school, their last 
Christmas play really had songs from around the world, all sorts of traditions 
around the holidays.   So that had a Hannaka tradition, Christmas tradition, 
Kwanza tradition, just a lot of different types of traditions that are all 
part of that so that youíre not trying to show favoritism to one particular 
type of thing.  But again, it gets into a lot of very interesting issues.

Youíve heard about the whole controversy about Judge Roy Moore, a member 
of the Alabama Supreme Court, who was basically fired from his position 
because he was told to remove the Ten Commandments display.  Which was not 
something simply hung on the wall here, but rather a huge, huge granite thing 
that people literally had to kind of ó it was very, very imposing as they were 
coming into the courthouse.  You heard about maybe the principal in 
Humansville ó I think it was the principal in Humansville ó who had the Ten 
Commandments ó refused to take down the Ten Commandments.  It gets into a lot 
of these different kinds of issues.  Andrea?

[Inaudible student response]
Oh, the acommodationist.  Thatís actually not anyone in particular.  But 

the acommodationist is just a different interpretation that has evolved over a 
period of time.  So, in other words, a real strict view of this establishment 
clause, high wall of separation, and the acommodationist views is basically 
saying itís okay to do this.  Just donít show favoritism.  And interestingly, 
the Supreme Court has kind of teeter-tottered between both viewpoints over 
time. Now, these three court cases I gave you ó the Engle v. Vitale case and 
the other ones ó those were more of the high wall of separation.

Now, the courts have evolved in their thinking.  In 1971, another very 



famous court case that reflects more of an acommodationistís interpretation 
was the court case called Lemon v. Kurtzman.  And it said in this one here ó 
it says the way you avoid violating the establishment clause ó they have a 
three-part test and thereís a lot to write down.  So again, you might want to 
just put these out on the computer.  But basically, according to this very 
important court case, to avoid violating the establishment clause, a law must 
have, first of all, a secular legislative purpose.  Or it could be a program.  
It has to be a secular legislative purpose.  Its primary effect must neither 
advance or inhibit religion ó again, sort of be neutral about it ó and it must 
avoid excessive government entanglement with religion.  So thatís called the 
Lemon law through the 3-part test.

Now, as you can imagine just in reading those, however, thatís still 
pretty complicated and somewhat vague language about avoiding excessive 
government entanglement.  And so even though the courts really try to provide 
some clarification through the Lemon v. Kurtzman decision, it has led to some 
very fine lines in interpretations.  Iím gonna talk about that in just a 
second.  Question?

[Inaudible student response]
Lemon law.  Lemon v. Kurtzman.  Yeah, Lemon law.  Right.  So itís the 

idea, then ó itís led to some very interesting interpretations.  Let me give 
you a couple examples of this here, too.  In 1989, the court ruled that you 
could not provide a nativity scene inside a government building.  But itís 
okay to do so to have one outside the government building as long as itís not 
paid for by the government.  Again, just to see some find things ó some fine 
lines.

At some point, too, a real interesting question is at what point does 
accommodation become entanglement?  Because, again, if you try to provide too 
much accommodation, that might very well lead to clear entanglement.  For 
example, to what lengths should school districts go to permit students to pray 
as part of their Islamic religion?  If they need to pray five times, for 
example, facing Mecca.  Or to cover their heads.  Going too far trying to 
accommodate may actually violate the establishment clause.  And some people 
are saying, ìYou see you go too far.  You try to be too accommodating and you 
end up in excessive entanglement with religion, between government and 
religion.  The best thing to do is go back to the high wall of separation and 
just completely make them one way or the other.î  You get a lot of interesting 
viewpoints and controversial issues on that.

Do any of you, for example, now when you were in school ó think about this 
ó when you went to a public high school, did you guys follow the strict wall 
of separation?  You did?  Okay.  Anybody not follow the strict wall of 
separation?  Yes?  In your situation, what happened?

[Inaudible student response]
Theyíd pray?  Okay.  Was it a Christian prayer or more of a generic prayer?  
And was this a public school?  Okay.  So again, sometimes potentially somebody 
might say, ìHey, you know, I donít want my kid to have to hear that prayer 
because weíre of a different persuasion.î  And what does this also get at?  
The whole idea about the rights of the majority versus the minority, right?  
On the one hand, some people say, ìWell, look.  We are a Christian school 
district and so therefore if you donít like it, get out of here.î  

Now, put yourself in another thing.  What if you happened to be going to a 
place populated by Muslims and you prayed a different prayer.  Are you gonna 
feel comfortable being a minority in that situation?  So again, itís the whole 
idea about balancing the rights of the individual, balancing the rights of the 



majority, balancing the rights of society.  Itís up to the Supreme Court to 
sort of draw the line between those kinds of issues here.

So again to summarize, the court has taken a it of an ambivalent position.  
On the one hand, it says that the First Amendment forbids state sponsored 
prayer.  The First Amendment forbids the posting of the Ten Commandments in 
the classroom.  The First Amendment forbids laws requiring instruction in 
creation science.  But then on the other hand, the courts have permitted the 
study of the Bible as part of secular education and theyíve provided tax 
deductions for parents who send their children to religious schools.  So itís 
a pretty complicated issue here.

And thatís just the establishment clause.  In addition to the 
establishment clause, youíve got the free exercise clause.  The free exercise 
clause basically says that you should not be able to be prevented from 
believing what you want to believe.  The First Amendment gives you freedom to 
believe as you choose.  But the real question here is in some circumstances 
government may regulate or ban certain religious practices.  So using this 
approach, the Supreme Court has upheld certain laws ó for example, forbidding 
polygamy.  You know what polygamy is, right?  Over the objections of Mormons, 
the court says you cannot have polygamy. 

Thereíve been some other laws that have said ó that states have passed 
that require children to be vaccinated and the court has ruled that states may 
require children to be vaccinated against smallpox over the objections of 
Christian Scientists.  The court has said the Amish may be required to pay 
Social Security taxes, even though doing so is contrary to their faith.  The 
court has said that Native American drug counselors could be denied 
unemployment compensation if theyíre fired by the State of Oregon because they 
used peyote -- which is a hallucinogenic chemical derived from cactus plants ó 
if they used peyote during their religious services.  That they could be 
denied unemployment compensation after being fired.

In all of these cases whatís important to understand, the court has looked 
at this.  Is there a compelling state interest or a compelling government 
interest.  Because the bottom line here is this.  The government has an 
obligation to protect the health and well-being of its citizens.  Therefore, 
because that of that obligation to protect the health and well-being of 
citizens, the government may limit practices that adversely affect society.  
This is the idea of a compelling state interest -- this is a key thing ó that 
overrides private interest.

So if your religious practices ó let me give you a silly example ó 
beliefs, for example, in sacrificing your first-born.  Obviously thereís a 
compelling state interest to say, ìYou can believe what you want in your 
religion, but you canít sacrifice your first-born because there is a 
compelling state interest here.î  So while religious beliefs are protected by 
the Constitution, certain religious practices clearly are not protected 
because of the rights of the government to protect the health and well-being 
of citizens.

Now, interestingly, the courts have not always sided with these laws.  You 
know, a law might be passed and ó for example, what the courts did in one 
case, a very famous case, a child is not required to salute the American flag 
if doing so would violate their religious beliefs such as in the cases of 
Jehovahís Witnesses.  They would not be required.  And this went to a very 
famous court case.  Theyíre not required to salute the American flag.

The court also said that the City of Hialeah, Florida, could not ban 
animal sacrifices conducted by followers of a religion called Sadleria.  It 



parallels Voodoo.  Itís an Afro-Cuban religion that incorporates animal 
sacrifices in its worship.  Thereís a town in south Florida named Hialeah, 
Florida, that said, ìWeíre gonna basically ban those sacrifices from taking 
place because we consider them to be a health hazard.î  That went all the way 
before the Supreme Court and the Supreme Court said, ìNo, in this case here 
there is no compelling state interest.  There is no compelling state interest 
to require people to salute the American flag.  There is no compelling state 
interest to ban animal sacrifices as part of their worship services.î

So the court hasnít always sided with the state or with cities when they 
passed laws doing these things.  But the key question here again is this idea 
of a compelling state interest.  And when I say ìstateî in this sense, what 
Iím talking about here is there a compelling government interest or overriding 
government concern.  And again, this really gets into a lot of issues and I 
know that we probably canít even digest this because there are so many other 
court cases that we can talk about.

But before I go too far and start talking about some other freedoms ó 
weíve just talked about the First Amendment here, havenít we?  And just part 
of that.  We still have some more of the First Amendment to go to.  But do you 
guys have any questions, comments, concerns about what weíve just covered?  
Understand the difference between the establishment clause and the freedom of 
exercise clause, understand the court cases that weíve talked about here and 
that the book also talks about?  If you do that, then youíll be in pretty good 
shape.

Letís talk about here in terms of freedom of speech in the press.  A few 
things and I want to mention this as well.  Freedom of speech and freedom of 
the press were historically derived from a basic concept called no prior 
restraint.  In fact, let me see if Iíve got this ó yeah.  There was a concept 
that ó the operating rule throughout the 1800s was based upon English common 
law and it was called no prior restraint.  Basically, what this is saying is 
as follows.  You canít censor something before itís being published.  In other 
words, you canít prevent something from being published.  But, according to 
this doctrine here, after itís published there is no guarantee that it would 
stay available.  Government could ban certain kinds of things if it chose to.  
It just couldnít ban them before they were published.  Thatís what the idea 
about no prior restraint means.

And that was pretty much the operating rule of freedom of speech and the 
press up to a certain time.  So books that could be banned and newspapers 
could be shut down.  There could be some controversial novel thatís published 
and then they could just ban that book after itís published but not before 
itís published.  A very famous court case occurred in 1919.  Itís called 
Schenck v. United States and the courts enunciated something called a clear 
and present danger standard.  Let me talk to you a little bit about this court 
case.  It was kind of interesting here.

In this particular court case, though, the Chief Justice was Oliver 
Wendell Holmes.  You may have heard of him.  He developed a particular 
standard that could be applied in matters of free speech called clear and 
present danger formula.  There was a guy, Charles Schenck, who was convicted 
for urging resistance to the draft in World War I.  He was standing on the 
street corner saying, ìDonít ó tear up your draft card.  Donít fight.î  He was 
very much of a peace activist.  The court said there was a law saying you 
canít urge resistance to the draft.  He was urging resistance to the draft and 
thrown in jail.

He had the court case appealed and the Supreme Court agreed to look at it.  



The court here basically said in this case somebodyís views to resist the 
draft at the time of war constituted a clear and present danger to the 
country.  And Charles Schenck basically said that ó Iím sorry.  In this 
opinion, Oliver Wendell Holmes basically said that you could look at this as 
an analogy to a person shouting ìfireî in a crowded theater.  If you cause 
panic, you know, your free speech would not protect you from shouting ìfireî 
in a crowded theater.  Thatís not a matter of free speech because youíre 
creating a clear and present danger.  Nor should it protect a person from 
advocating resistance to war in a time of war.  So the court upheld Charles 
Schenckís conviction here is what they did.  In other words, according to this 
standard here, there are limits to how far you could go.  If your speech did 
create a clear and present danger, then that speech was not constitutionally 
protected.

Now, I think another very interesting court case happened in 1925 in 
Gitlow v. New York.  What emerged out of this case is something called a bad 
tendency doctrine.  Basically, what this is essentially saying is this.  
Government can punish speech that might cause people to engage in illegal 
action.  Let me say it another way.  If my speech does something that might 
cause you to do something wrong, my speech is not protected.  Let me give you 
the specific here example.  In fact, Iíll write this up because this is very, 
very interesting.  Iíll put it here on this side of the board.

According to the bad tendency doctrine, does the speech, quote, ìcorrupt 
public morals, incite crime, or disturb the public peace, even at some distant 
point in timeî?  Under that bad tendency test, for example, several years 
later the court actually upheld convictions of eleven members of the Communist 
party who advocated they overthrow the U.S. government.  But according to this 
bad tendency doctrine here, if Iím actually on a street corner speaking and I 
say something like, ìEverybody must get stoned,î am I potentially corrupting 
public morals?  Inciting crime?  You know, weíre gonna go out and buy some 
drugs and get stoned.  Disturbing the public peace?  All these stoned people 
walking around disturbing the public peace?

According to this doctrine of bad tendency, I am creating bad tendency.  
According to that, that speech is not constitutionally protected.  And to say 
that that speech is not constitutionally protected basically means that if any 
city or state wanted to pass a law that says you canít do that on the street 
corner, to say everybody must get stoned, and I do it anyway, I can be 
convicted of violating that law and I can go to the jail.  And the Supreme 
Court will uphold that law.  It will uphold my conviction, according to that 
bad tendency doctrine.  Thatís a pretty severe restriction, isnít it, on free 
speech?  Itís really very interesting.

[Inaudible student response]
Thatís a good question.  It doesnít have to be rap music.  It can be any 

kind of music, right?  It can be anything, right?  Maybe inciting a violent 
kind of action.
Metallica.  Thank you.  Itís not just rap music.  Thank you very much.  I 
mean, itís a lot of stuff.  So we could ó according to that bad tendency 
doctrine if it were basically applied today ó and itís been sort of overtaken 
by other doctrines here ó but if that were applied today, basically we could 
ban that stuff, right?  We could say, ìNo offensive lyrics,î right?  Because 
it might actually incite ó corrupt public morals and incite crime.

Okay.  Let me see if I understand your question here, David.  Basically 
youíre saying that doesnít that violate the idea of consent of the governed.  
Is that what youíre saying?  Well, does it?  I mean, if we say ìWe donít like 



the way our government is.  Letís get rid of it.î  I mean, thatís a John 
Lockeian tradition, right?  It goes all the way to the very heart of our 
Constitution.  Doesnít this potentially violate that whole idea?  Itís a good 
question.  Itís a revolution.  Thatís right.  Thatís right. 

Interestingly ó I mean, I think whatís fascinating about this was again, 
even as late as 1951 in a court case, Dennis v. U.S. and the court upheld the 
convictions of 11 members of the Communist party because they were advocating 
overthrowing the U.S. government.  And things really did not change until many 
years later.  Really, the next major court case in that regard ó and this is 
one that Andrea, believe it or not, was referring to ó was Brandenburg v. Ohio 
in 1969, where the court enunciated a preferred freedoms test. 

And I donít have the specifics here ó let me put it over here on the board 
here ó but essentially the buzzword there ó and Iím gonna give you some 
background here, too.  This is a guy named Charles Brandenburg.  He was the 
leader of a Ku Klux Klan group and he was convicted for addressing a Ku Klux 
Klan rally.  The court overturned his conviction.  I mean, he was just 
basically arrested because he ó here he was.  The Ku Klux Klan had been 
gathering and he was addressing the rally, and they said, ìWeíre gonna arrest 
you.  We think youíre potentially disturbing the public peace.î  The court 
overturned his conviction this time.  There was a reflection ó something 
called the preferred freedoms test and the idea is this.  That some freedoms 
such as speech are so fundamental that they warrant special or preferred kinds 
of protections.  And what they ó the buzzword here, there has to be ó and, 
Andrea, this answers your question ó there has to be an imminent lawless 
action.  Thatís the phrase that they used.  There has to be an imminent 
lawless action.

In other words, your speech is constitutional as long as you donít present 
a grave and immediate danger to the health and safety around you.  As long as 
basically thereís not a grave and immediate danger before these freedoms can 
be restricted.  So unless your speech ó and this is the thing about 
Brandenburg.  Brandenburg was saying a lot of hate things, okay?  But he was 
not ó according to the courts, he was not ó his speech was not leading to 
imminent lawless action.  He was just simply espousing his hatred and his 
viewpoints but it was not the kind of speech that was leading to imminent 
lawless action.  And so because of that the court basically took more of a 
lenient approach about free speech.  Even though we donít like the speech, 
even if we think that itís very racial or biased or whatever it may be, unless 
thereís imminent lawless action about to occur, then that should fall within 
the idea of preferred freedoms.

[Inaudible student response]
If the circumstances as such are actually gonna create a mob ó where, for 

example, Charles Brandenburg basically had then said, ìOkay.  Letís go and 
letís round up all the Jews and African-Americans that we donít like and letís 
go and kill ëem,î and they do that, then that speech would not be protected 
because that did lead to imminent lawless action.

[Inaudible student response]
Yes, but the speech itself would also not be protected.  Thatís a very 

good point.  He could say troops go out there and engage in all this ó you 
know, these terrible atrocities.  And he didnít do it himself but he would be 
convicted because his speech actually created imminent lawless action.  
Because of the fact according to the courtís interpretation it did not lead to 
imminent action, imminent being immediate action.  If it fosters ó at the 
time.  Thatís right.  At that time.  If it fosters hatred and all that, as bad 



as it can be, as maniacal and just as terrible as it is, according to the 
court back in 1969 it says some freedoms such as speech are so important to 
preserve that no matter how much we disagree with it, unless it creates an 
imminent immediate danger, we are going to allow that speech to be protected.  
So even though itís bad, even though it might create ó I mean, under the bad 
tendency doctrine, his conviction wouldíve stuck.  But under the preferred 
freedoms test, there wasnít a grave and immediate action that resulted from 
his speech.  He was just simply spouting his terrible, negative, hatred-filled 
views and that was considered still protected.  Pamela, did you have a 
question?

[Inaudible student response]
Thatís a very good question.  What do they do?  Which of these rules 

apply?  What Iím suggesting is itís been a historical evolution of the courtís 
thinking.  At certain points in time in their history a threshold is crossed 
and they adopt a different standard.  So in 1969 with this court case they 
essentially replaced the bad tendency doctrine with the preferred freedoms 
test.  So that was their thinking.

Now, because of that, sort of operating under the same rules, I had given 
you the example of a court case in 1989, Texas v. Johnson, about flag-burning.  
Flag-burning is considered ó it was a specific court case.  The court said 
essentially, ìNo matter how disgusting we find someone burning the U.S. flag, 
laws that prohibit burning the U.S. flag are unconstitutional.î  Because as 
bad as burning the U.S. flag is or desecrating the flag is the underlying 
symbolic expression, the political ó when you burn the U.S. flag, whatíre you 
doing?  You are expressing political views.  Your right to express political 
views, no matter how bad, no matter how much we hate them, are again sort of 
the idea of preferred freedoms.  Theyíre so important.  Even when we find the 
behavior to be despicable, we still have to allow it.  Again, that generated a 
lot of controversy.

In 1992, just to give you another example real quickly, the Supreme Court 
said that burning a cross or displaying a swastika are protected.  Now, there 
are some restrictions about how and where and when, but just the actual act of 
political expression is permissible.  Yes, sir?

[Inaudible student response]
Yes, yes, yes.  What he just said, for our TV audience and everyone, a law 

can be passed ó letís just use Congress ó a law can be passed.  The Supreme 
Court says, ìThat law is unconstitutional.î  Thatís, by the way, the process 
of judicial review, right?  That law is unconstitutional.  So what can 
Congress do, at least try to do?  Amend the Constitution.  If they were to say 
the next amendment then was passed saying, ìBurning the U.S. flag is no longer 
considered constitutionally permissible,î is no longer permissible and that 
was now in the Constitution, then any other flag-burning laws that come up by 
different cities are now ó that ban flag-burning are now constitutional.  
Isnít that confusing?  But again, thatís how Congress tries to control the 
Supreme Court, doing back-door ways by amending the Constitution.

If you amend the Constitution ó you can potentially amend the Constitution 
ó if you amend the Constitution to now reflect your viewpoints ó I mean, any 
laws that come up now that were at one point unconstitutional, the court has 
to now consider the Constitution in light of now itís been amended.  They have 
a new Constitution.  It is a new Constitution with another amendment, and they 
have to consider the Constitution in light of the new amendment.  Exactly.  
Thatís why Congress is always trying to amend the Constitution.  And yet 
thatís also why the founding fathers made it very, very difficult to amend the 



Constitution.
Letís talk a little bit ó oh, my goodness.  What weíll talk about next 

Wednesday ó I mean, again I just want you to understand how much ó I mean, 
weíre just skimming the surface here.  Freedom of religion stuff ó weíre still 
on the First Amendment here.  What weíre gonna talk about on Wednesday ó weíll 
just talk a little bit about unprotected speech.  There is some speech such as 
obscenity, libel and slander, thatís not protected.  And then when we come 
back weíre also gonna talk about, besides that, weíre gonna start moving to 
the other amendments such as the Fourth Amendment, the Fifth Amendment, the 
Sixth Amendment, the Eighth Amendment, portions of the Ninth Amendment, the 
Fourteenth Amendment, the process of selective incorporation.  Weíve got a lot 
of stuff.

Now, if you guys do this for me because weíve got lots to cover for a 
very, very little period of time.  Please, please, please make sure you are up 
on your readings.  Youíll understand and appreciate the nuances of what weíre 
talking about in class as long as you come to the table prepared.  So itís 
really critical that you stay up on your readings, okay?


